1

Defence against the intergenerational cost of reproduction in males: oxidative shielding of the germline

Graham Birch[†]* , Magali Meniri[†], Michael A. Cant and Jonathan D. Blount^{*}

Centre for Ecology & Conservation, Faculty of Environment, Science & Economy, University of Exeter, Penryn Campus, Cornwall, TR10 9FE, UK

ABSTRACT

Reproduction is expected to carry an oxidative cost, yet in many species breeders appear to sustain lower levels of oxidative damage compared to non-breeders. This paradox may be explained by considering the intergenerational costs of reproduction. Specifically, a reduction in oxidative damage upon transitioning to a reproductive state may represent a pre-emptive shielding strategy to protect the next generation from intergenerational oxidative damage (IOD) – known as the oxidative shielding hypothesis. Males may be particularly likely to transmit IOD, because sperm are highly susceptible to oxidative damage. Yet, the possibility of male-mediated IOD remains largely uninvestigated. Here, we present a conceptual and methodological framework to assess intergenerational costs of reproduction and oxidative shielding of the germline in males. We discuss variance in reproductive costs and expected payoffs of oxidative shielding according to species' life histories, and the expected impact on offspring fitness. Oxidative shielding presents an opportunity to incorporate intergenerational effects into the advancing field of life-history evolution.

Key words: reproductive costs, life history, trade-off, germline, mate competition, oxidative stress, sperm competition.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	. 2
II.	Sperm as vectors of intergenerational damage	. 3
	(1) The vulnerability of the male germline	3
	(2) Determining male ability to shield	4
III.	An oxidative shielding framework in males	.4
IV.	How can the oxidative shielding hypothesis be tested in males?	.4
	(1) Sample collection and assessment of oxidative damage	4
	(2) Is reproductive effort associated with an oxidative cost through damage accumulation?	6
	(3) Is there a step change reduction in damage in reproducers compared to non-reproducers?	7
	(4) Does accumulated oxidative damage in males predict their offspring's fitness?	9
V.	Reproductive life history and variation in oxidative shielding	.9
	(1) Magnitude and form of reproductive cost will determine selection on shielding	9
	(2) The payoff from protecting offspring will determine if shielding is selected	11
VI.	Conclusions	11
VII.	Acknowledgements	11
VIII.	References	11

^{*} Authors for correspondence: G. Birch (Tel.: +07954415915; E-mail gb357u@gmail.com) and J. D. Blount (Tel.: +01326371877; E-mail: j.d.blount@exeter.ac.uk).

[†]Authors contributed equally to this work.

Biological Reviews (2023) 000–000 © 2023 The Authors. *Biological Reviews* published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

I. INTRODUCTION

A bedrock assumption of life-history theory is that reproduction involves costs to fecundity and/or survival (Harshman & Zera, 2007; Monaghan, Metcalfe & Torres, 2009; Speakman & Garratt, 2014; Zhang & Hood, 2016). At a mechanistic level, trade-offs are expected to occur because resources are finite, and must be shared amongst two or more traits, forcing allocation decisions throughout life (Stearns, 1992). However, the precise nature of the limiting resources has remained a matter of contention for decades. Recently, oxidative stress has been suggested to be a potential proximate mechanism underlying life-history trade-offs (Monaghan et al., 2009; Metcalfe & Alonso-Alvarez, 2010; Isaksson, Sheldon & Uller, 2011; Austad, 2018). Reproduction and other metabolically costly activities such as growth can generate large amounts of reactive oxygen species (ROS) as a by-product of cellular metabolism. At the same time, reproduction can cause the body's antioxidant defence systems to become exhausted by neutralising these ROS produced through reproductive effort (Casagrande & Hau, 2018), and weakened when antioxidants are utilised to enhance sexual ornaments rather than for defence (Blount et al., 2003a). ROS production can overwhelm the body's antioxidant defences, resulting in damage to important biomolecules such as DNA, proteins and lipids – a state known as oxidative stress (Speakman & Garratt, 2014; Halliwell & Gutteridge, 2015). The large energetic requirements of reproduction (Hood, Williams & Hill, 2019) may therefore result in oxidative costs, potentially leading to associated fitness costs for survival and future reproduction.

Despite the theoretical expectation that reproduction should incur an oxidative cost, evidence that oxidative damage increases as a consequence of reproductive investment is equivocal and largely restricted to females. Many studies have reported that oxidative damage correlates positively with the level of reproductive effort in terms of offspring number or mass (Speakman & Garratt, 2014; Cram, Blount & Young, 2015b; Blount et al., 2016; Zhang & Hood, 2016; Vitikainen et al., 2016). However, results from various mammals and some bird species often show a reduction in oxidative damage in breeders compared to nonbreeders (Garratt et al., 2011; van de Crommenacker, Komdeur & Richardson, 2011; Al Jothery et al., 2016; Vaanholt et al., 2016; Vitikainen et al., 2016; Viblanc et al., 2018), or no or equivocal differences in damage (Xu et al., 2014; Cram, Blount & Young, 2015a), although a few studies show the opposite trend (Tomruk, Guler & Dincel, 2010; Fletcher et al., 2013). A meta-analysis confirmed overall that a counter-intuitive reduction in oxidative damage in breeders is a common pattern across species (Blount et al., 2016).

It has been suggested that such puzzling results regarding the oxidative cost of reproduction might make sense if we adopt an intergenerational perspective (Blount *et al.*, 2016). Indeed, classical life-history theory considers only withingeneration costs, principally those borne by breeding individuals, while offspring are only considered in terms of optimising their number or size, or the sex ratio of litters and broods (Stearns, 1992; Roff, 2001). Yet, there is increasing recognition that parental condition can profoundly impact individual offspring fitness through a variety of pathways, for example, the quality of parental care that offspring receive (Kölliker, Alonso-Alvarez & Velando, 2013; Bales & Saltzman, 2016), or through inherited patterns of epigenetic gene regulation (Bonduriansky & Day, 2009). Similarly, oxidative damage can be transferred across generations, such as through the resources that mothers provision to offspring via the egg (Grune et al., 2001; Blount et al., 2016), placenta (Gupta et al., 2007; Al-Gubory, Fowler & Garrel, 2010), or milk (Bouwstra et al., 2008; Shoji & Shimizu, 2019). We define the intergenerational transfer of oxidative damage from parent to offspring, either in previously damaged biomolecules (DNA, proteins, lipids, etc.), or in subsequent damage due to transfer of oxidative damage products, we define as intergenerational oxidative damage (IOD). Previous work has linked maternal oxidative damage to impacts on offspring survival. Higher maternal oxidative resistance in alpine swifts (Apus melba) (Bize et al., 2008) and lower maternal oxidative damage in banded mongooses (Mungos mungo) (Vitikainen et al., 2016) and common lizards (Zootoca vivipara) (Dupoué et al., 2020) were associated with increased offspring survival, although a follow-up study on banded mongooses (Meniri et al., 2022) showed this result was dependent on the type of maternal damage measured. Lipid oxidative damage was negatively correlated with offspring survival while protein oxidative damage showed the opposite pattern (Meniri et al., 2022). Maternal oxidative damage has also been connected to offspring reproductive fitness: greater oxidative damage was associated with reduced breeding success of daughters in Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) (Romero-Haro, Pérez-Rodríguez & Tschirren, 2022).

Oxidative damage incurred by parents as a consequence of reproduction may therefore put offspring at risk of harm. The oxidative shielding hypothesis suggests that there is selection for mothers to reduce oxidative damage during reproduction to protect themselves, but also their physiologically dependent offspring from IOD caused by the increase in oxidative damage that will ensue over the course of a reproductive bout (Blount et al., 2016). Incorporating this intergenerational perspective may be key to understanding why levels of oxidative damage have been found to become either diminished or remain stable during reproduction (Blount et al., 2016). For example, reductions in oxidative damage in breeding female banded mongooses are associated with enhanced offspring survival (Vitikainen et al., 2016; Meniri et al., 2022), although the same pattern was not found in Columbian ground squirrels (Urocitellus columbianus) (Viblanc et al., 2018).

The oxidative cost of reproduction, including intergenerational oxidative costs, has almost exclusively been studied in females (Blount *et al.*, 2016; Vitikainen *et al.*, 2016; Viblanc *et al.*, 2018). This bias towards studies of females is in large part due to the traditional view that mothers invest more into reproduction than fathers, by producing relatively large gametes which they provision before hatching or birth, and often by investing more than males in postnatal care (Zhang & Hood, 2016). However, males may be particularly likely to transmit IOD to offspring via damage to sperm DNA. Indeed, it is estimated that over three-quarters of mutations passed on to the next generation are of paternal origin (Monaghan & Metcalfe, 2019). The risk of paternal transmission of deleterious mutations to offspring may result in strong selection to prevent such harm. Moreover, although oocytes play an important role in repairing both maternal and paternal DNA damage (Fernández-Díez *et al.*, 2016), it is crucial for males to prevent such DNA damage from occurring for two reasons.

First, high levels of DNA damage in sperm cells can prevent fertilisation from occurring (Agarwal & Said, 2003; Kumar et al., 2013; Agarwal et al., 2014; Peña et al., 2019; Xavier et al., 2019). Second, although paternal DNA damage can be repaired by females to some extent after fertilisation, repair is not perfect, and paternal DNA damage still leads to consequences for offspring such as delayed development, increased risk of cancer, pathological epigenetic regulatory changes, birth defects, and developmental disorders and abnormalities such as autism (Velando, Torres & Alonso-Alvarez, 2008; Chabory et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2013; Lane et al., 2014; Feinberg et al., 2015; Menezo, Elder & Dale, 2015; Milekic et al., 2015; Jenkins et al., 2017; Evans et al., 2019). For example, experimentally induced DNA fragmentation in the sperm of laboratory mice (Mus musculus) caused offspring to suffer epigenetic alterations, organomegaly, neurodevelopmental and behavioural abnormalities, and tumours in the lungs and the skin (Fernández-Gonzalez et al., 2008), and reduced survival to 1 year of age (Kumar et al., 2013), with similar findings reported in trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) (Fernández-Díez et al., 2016). Therefore, despite maternal mechanisms of repair, males are likely also to attempt to mitigate levels of oxidative damage to prevent intergenerational consequences for offspring.

Yet the extent to which males attempt to mitigate IOD has rarely been considered. A few studies have attributed DNA damage in sperm to the cost of reproductive investment (Silva et al., 2019; Baur & Berger, 2020; Kim & Velando, 2020), including evidence of an intergenerational effect where male competition contributed to the transfer of higher mutation loads in seed beetles (Callosobruchus maculatus) (Baur & Berger, 2020). Two studies have evidenced possible mitigation of IOD in breeding males in the form of increases in blood antioxidant levels (Olsson et al., 2012; Vitikainen et al., 2016) (see Section IV.1). However, with the exception of one recent study (Noguera, 2022), none has assessed the extent to which fathers may have mitigated IOD in the germline, and the mechanisms of such mitigation. Here, we address this knowledge gap by detailing the properties of sperm which render them vulnerable to oxidative damage, and showing how the oxidative shielding hypothesis can be tested in males. We also outline predictions of how the

expression of oxidative shielding by males may be expected to vary across species according to differences in life history. While our primary focus is on males, to obtain a complete picture any insights into male IOD must be interpreted in the context of the established literature on female intergenerational effects which we reference throughout.

II. SPERM AS VECTORS OF INTERGENERATIONAL DAMAGE

(1) The vulnerability of the male germline

In comparison to other cell types, sperm are particularly vulnerable to oxidative stress. Sperm membranes consist of readily oxidisable polyunsaturated fatty acids (Wagner, Cheng & Ko, 2018), while at the same time sperm are highly metabolically active relative to oocytes, producing far greater quantities of ROS (Monaghan & Metcalfe, 2019). Paradoxically, sperm cells lack antioxidant enzymes such as superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and catalase (CAT) that are present in the cytoplasm of somatic cells and oocytes, but which are removed from sperm cells during spermatogenesis (Velando et al., 2008; Aitken & Koppers, 2011; O'Flaherty, 2018; Wagner et al., 2018; Aitken, 2020). Such a reduction in antioxidant defences may be necessary to avoid interference with critical spermatic functions; excess CAT can prevent capacitation by inhibiting local oxidation, and excess SOD and CAT can prevent the acrosome reaction from occurring (O'Flaherty, 2018; Wagner et al., 2018). Nevertheless, diminished antioxidant defence in the face of elevated ROS production makes sperm highly susceptible to the accumulation of oxidative damage. The risk of oxidative damage impairing important sperm functions is exacerbated by the proximity of the nucleus to the mitochondria in sperm, with DNA thus in close proximity to the source of ROS generation (Zhang & Hood, 2016). Furthermore, sperm have truncated DNA repair pathways compared to oocvtes or somatic cells, limiting the extent to which damage can be repaired (Velando et al., 2008; Herati et al., 2017; Bui et al., 2018). Repair is further inhibited by the exceptionally condensed form in which DNA is packaged in sperm, which reduces accessibility to repair enzymes (Aitken & Koppers, 2011).

Although sperm cells are vulnerable to oxidative damage during maturation (O'Flaherty, 2019), after ejaculation they are bathed in seminal fluid. Seminal fluid provides protection and nourishment in the form of immune cells, sugars, and epigenetic influencing factors that have important consequences for offspring fitness and development (Chambers & Anderson, 2015; Edwards & Cameron, 2017; Gerlinskaya *et al.*, 2017; Watkins *et al.*, 2018; Evans *et al.*, 2019; Morgan *et al.*, 2020). Critically, seminal fluid provides antioxidant protection that sperm cells lack, such as SOD and GPx (Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014; Martin-Hidalgo *et al.*, 2019). In particular, vitamin E could have an important role due its presence in sperm cell membranes (Lesser, 2006; Lazzarino *et al.*, 2019; Cilio *et al.*, 2022). There is evidence in male banded mongooses that levels of vitamin E in blood plasma increase during the breeding season, although levels in ejaculates were not assessed (Vitikainen *et al.*, 2016). Endowment of seminal fluid with antioxidants could be an important shielding mechanism by which males mitigate against the risk of IOD, however this remains to be investigated.

(2) Determining male ability to shield

It is expected that males face strong selection to prevent IOD through the (albeit limited) DNA-repair mechanisms present in sperm, and by antioxidant investment into seminal fluid. These mitigations must carry a cost, and the extent to which they can be deployed is likely to be conditionally determined. For example, shielding may vary among individuals depending on their early life history. A range of studies on zebra finches (Taeniopygia guttata) have shown long-term consequences of early-life hardship on adult antioxidant defences or oxidative stress status (Blount et al., 2003a; Romero-Haro, Sorci & Alonso-Alvarez, 2016; Noguera, 2017; Monaghan & Metcalfe, 2019; Romero-Haro & Alonso-Alvarez, 2020). Oxidative status can also vary due to carry-over effects from previous reproductive events (Romero-Haro et al., 2016; Merkling et al., 2017). Other exogenous factors such as psychological stress and obesity can further compromise oxidative status through activation of endocrine pathways associated with ROS production (reviewed in Darbandi et al., 2018). Diseased individuals may also be compromised: hyperglycaemia increases ROS production (Wagner et al., 2018) and is associated with high testicular DNA damage in diabetic laboratory rats (Rattus norvegicus) (Rato et al., 2014; Oliveira et al., 2015). Similarly, genital tract infections expose the male germline to excessive ROS production through the action of leucocytes (Bui et al., 2018). As males age, senescence may increasingly degrade a male's ability to shield against oxidative damage. Studies on red jungle fowl (Gallus gallus) and in humans have linked senescence to higher oxidative DNA damage in sperm cells (Noguera et al., 2012; Monaghan & Metcalfe, 2019). Therefore, although males may be selected to shield offspring from IOD, constraints as a result of a male's past developmental or reproductive history, condition or age could hinder shielding responses.

III. AN OXIDATIVE SHIELDING FRAMEWORK IN MALES

Figure 1 outlines a theoretical framework by which the presence and strength of an oxidative shielding response in males can be assessed. We hypothesise that the presence of a shielding response will vary according to the level of reproductive oxidative cost. Oxidative damage borne by fathers due to expenditure of parental care post-conception (Casagrande & Hau, 2018; Costantini, 2018) could conceivably pass to future, but not current, offspring. However, paternal care is not present in many species (Goldberg *et al.*, 2020). We also recognise that in species where males provide care to offspring, shielding could be extended post-conception in order to maintain male condition so that the quality of care is optimised. That said, if resources are limited, we argue that shielding of the germline should be under stronger selection because it carries greater potential consequences for early development of offspring and thus fitness (Ciereszko, Wolfe & Dabrowski, 2005; Ménézo, Dale & Cohen, 2010; Kumar *et al.*, 2013; Fernández-Díez *et al.*, 2016). Therefore, in this review, we focus on reproductive costs that occur preconception, as these are sustained contemporaneously with sperm cell and seminal fluid production, and apply to males across a very wide taxonomic range.

IV. HOW CAN THE OXIDATIVE SHIELDING HYPOTHESIS BE TESTED IN MALES?

Before assessing oxidative shielding, the oxidative cost of reproductive effort must be assessed. This is necessary to judge if any demonstrated oxidative shielding response found is protecting against reproductive oxidative costs in a similar way to previous examples in females (Vitikainen *et al.*, 2016; Viblanc *et al.*, 2018; Meniri *et al.*, 2022). To demonstrate oxidative shielding in breeding males, it will be necessary to establish that there is a decrease in oxidative damage levels in sperm of reproducing males, compared to pre- and postbreeding, and in comparison with non-breeders drawn from the same population or social group. We must then assess whether this decrease in oxidative damage translates into fitness benefits for offspring (Fig. 1).

(1) Sample collection and assessment of oxidative damage

A definitive test of oxidative shielding in breeding males requires the collection of gametes. Ejaculates can be collected from birds, reptiles and fish by rubbing around or stimulating the cloaca (Wolfson, 1952; Zacariotti et al., 2007; Wasden, Roberts & DeLaurier, 2017). In mammals, ejaculates can be obtained by electro-ejaculation (Fasel et al., 2015). Ejaculates can be centrifuged to separate the sperm cells from the seminal fluid (Shekarriz et al., 1995), in order to analyse them independently. A focus for sperm cells is the damage in their DNA and its intergenerational consequences, while vitamin E activity may underlie any cellular oxidative shielding responses (Lesser, 2006; Lazzarino et al., 2019). Oxidative damage in seminal fluid may have less intergenerational relevance. However, SOD and glutathione enzymes - which are largely absent within cells - are important components of antioxidant defence in seminal fluid (Tavilani et al., 2008; Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014; Martin-Hidalgo et al., 2019). Moreover, since sperm cells are formed over a longer time period compared to seminal fluid, comparing oxidative



Fig. 1. A framework to test the oxidative shielding hypothesis divided into three assessments: presence or absence of: (1) a positive relationship between reproductive effort and oxidative damage accumulation in males; (2) a step change reduction in damage over the breeding period in reproducing males; and (3) an association between oxidative damage sustained by fathers during breeding and the fitness of their offspring. The framework is presented as a flowchart. For each assessment, separate panel pathways display what would be expected in the presence (1.i, 2.i, 2.ii, 3.i), and absence (1.ii, 2.iii, 3.ii) of an oxidative cost of reproduction. Panel 1.i (red line) highlights cases where reproductive effort is associated with oxidative damage accumulation and 1.ii (black line) cases where reproductive effort does not pass a damage accumulation threshold. Where an oxidative cost of reproduction is present, 2.i represents evidence for oxidative shielding, while 2.ii evidences no oxidative shielding, and 3.i evidences that oxidative damage accumulated by fathers while breeding should have intergenerational consequences for offspring fitness. Where there is no oxidative cost of reproduction (1.ii), there should be no evidence of oxidative shielding (2.iii). Further, with no oxidative damage sustained while breeding any IOD transferred to offspring would not be a result of the oxidative costs of reproduction, and any relationship between oxidative damage in fathers and offspring fitness would not be applicable (3.ii). ROS, reactive oxygen species.

damage and antioxidant activity in such samples could provide an interesting perspective on the kinetics of an oxidative shielding response during the breeding season.

For sperm cells, DNA damage assessment should be a priority as DNA is the main contribution of fathers to the zygote. Other minor contributions of sperm to the zygote include RNA, although in negligible amounts compared to that provided by oocytes, and proteins that are largely important for fertilisation (Immler, 2018). DNA damage can be measured in two ways. First, through assays that specifically detect the level of damage due to oxidation, by quantifying the level of 8-hydroxy-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG), a by-product of the oxidation of nucleotide bases (Vorilhon *et al.*, 2018). Alternatively, whole-genome DNA fragmentation can be measured using a variety of assays [see Qiu *et al.* (2020) for a detailed review of specific methods].

As sperm cells are largely comprised of lipids, assessing levels of by-products of lipid peroxidation such as malondialdehvde (MDA) and F2-isoprostanes can indicate cellular damage (Monaghan et al., 2009). Sperm cells also contain structural proteins (Lone et al., 2019) and a number of additional proteins that are important for fertilisation (Immler, 2018). Protein oxidative damage can be measured by quantifying the amount of protein carbonylation (Wehr & Levine, 2013) or advanced oxidation protein products (AOPPs) (Taylor et al., 2015; Noguera, 2022). Damage to cellular integrity in the form of lipid and protein damage can prevent fertilisation (Krishnan et al., 2015; Lone et al., 2019). However, even where fertilisation is successful, with the exception of a few specific proteins (Immler, 2018), lipids and proteins in sperm do not pass to the developing zygote and will have less direct relevance to offspring fitness compared to sperm DNA damage.

Diet-derived vitamin E is the principal antioxidant capable of breaking the chain of lipid peroxidation in cell membranes, and is therefore specifically important in decreasing susceptibility to oxidative damage in sperm cell membranes (Lesser, 2006; Lazzarino *et al.*, 2019). Isomers of vitamin E can be readily measured in sperm using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) (Siluk *et al.*, 2007). SOD and glutathione in seminal fluid can be measured using commercially available colorimetric kits (Zengin *et al.*, 2015; Madany *et al.*, 2019).

It is informative to measure oxidative damage and antioxidant defence in somatic tissue alongside the germline to understand if the defence of germline tissue is prioritised over the soma. Understanding this covariance is particularly important where ejaculate samples cannot be collected outside of the breeding season as germline oxidative damage that cannot be measured directly may be inferred indirectly from somatic damage or defence, As multiple samples per individual at different time points are required (see panel 2 in Fig. 1), blood samples may be the most realistic and ethical option to measure somatic oxidative status. Methods for measuring somatic oxidative damage and antioxidant levels have been comprehensively reviewed elsewhere (e.g. Monaghan *et al.*, 2009).

Mothers pass biomolecules to the developing offspring (Haq, Bailey & Chinnah, 1996; Myatt, 2006), providing an avenue for the passage of oxidative damage after fertilisation (Blount *et al.*, 2016). With the mother's somatic and offspring developing tissue being coupled in this way, maternal somatic oxidative damage is of marked importance for IOD. In males, the father's soma and offspring tissue are uncoupled, therefore, with the exception of rare cases of recoupling such as in male pregnancy (Harada *et al.*, 2022), male IOD cannot pass directly from the soma to the developing offspring. Therefore, whereas in females and rare cases in males (Harada *et al.*, 2022) where it is possible to use somatic levels of oxidative stress to test the oxidative shielding hypothesis, in males it is important to have access to germline levels of oxidative stress.

However, it is potentially difficult to sample males outside of the breeding season. Indeed, many species regress their reproductive system to some extent (Chemineau *et al.*, 2007), including examples in mammals (Newell-Fugate, Nöthling & Bertschinger, 2012; Jiménez, Burgos & Barrionuevo, 2015), fish (Fujimoto *et al.*, 2021), squamates (Aldridge *et al.*, 2020), and birds (Gupta, 2014; Srivastava *et al.*, 2015), which can pose problems for sample collection and quality (Chemineau *et al.*, 2007; Newell-Fugate *et al.*, 2012). Oxidative damage in sperm before the breeding season may not be measurable in these species.

Nevertheless, somatic oxidative damage, measurable year round, could help provide a global picture of the withinindividual dynamic of oxidative stress levels. However, it is crucial to bear in mind that somatic and germline levels of oxidative stress are likely to vary throughout the year, and so is the relationship between them. First, ROS production is compartmentalised within tissues (Monaghan *et al.*, 2009), therefore reproduction might not cause similar levels of oxidative damage in somatic and germline tissue. Indeed, regulation of oxidative defence between these tissues may differ. In house sparrows (Passer domesticus), increased use of the antioxidant glutathione (GSH) in sperm compared to blood plasma was found under a pro-oxidant treatment (Mora et al., 2017), and in reproducing and nonreproducing helper Damaraland molerats (Fukomys damarensis) experimentally increased demands of cooperative behaviour favoured oxidative protection of somatic erythrocytes over ejaculates (Mendonca et al., 2020). Moreover, regulation of defence between the soma and the germline may vary throughout the year. Outside of the breeding season, selection is likely to favour somatic oxidative defence over the germline, whereas during the breeding season, germline protection from the oxidative cost of reproduction may be prioritised over somatic tissue.

In the presence of paternal care, preserving the soma may have relatively more importance (than if paternal care is not present) to maintain the father's condition to provision their offspring. However, we reason that germline oxidative status should still be prioritised over the soma as effects of oxidative damage to fathers on their short-term ability to provision will have relatively minor consequences for offspring fitness compared with germline damage inflicted directly during critical early development (Ciereszko *et al.*, 2005; Ménézo *et al.*, 2010; Kumar *et al.*, 2013; Fernández-Díez *et al.*, 2016).

With that in mind, multiple assessments of damage during the breeding season in sperm and somatic tissue can produce a robust assessment of an oxidative shielding response. Over the course of the breeding season, reproductive costs lead to the accumulation of oxidative damage, therefore greater oxidative damage should be identified deeper into the breeding season. A shielding response in the germline should mitigate or reduce this accumulation of damage. A within-individual increase in oxidative damage in the somatic tissue during the breeding season while the levels in the germline remain stable would suggest a prioritisation of germline over somatic oxidative defence, supporting the oxidative shielding hypothesis (Fig. 2).

(2) Is reproductive effort associated with an oxidative cost through damage accumulation?

Pre-conception behaviour and investment in reproduction must be measured in ways that are relevant to each species' biology. For example, in species with active mate competition that gives rise to fighting amongst rival males (Sharick *et al.*, 2015) or territorial defence (Olsson *et al.*, 2012), doubly labelled water (DLW) can be used to measure energy expenditure and thereby quantify the energetic cost of reproductive investment in free-living animals (Speakman, 1993; Westerterp, 2017). The optimal observation interval is one to three times the biological half-life of the isotopes, which depends on the metabolism of the subject (see Westerterp, 2017). Depending on this interval, metabolic



Period of breeding season

Fig. 2. Expected trends in somatic and germline oxidative damage over the course of the breeding season in the absence (left) and presence (right) of an oxidative shielding response.

rate can be measured over the course of a whole breeding season, or targeted at specific episodes of reproductive activity. The technical requirements for DLW mean it is not always an option for estimating energetic investment over the course of the breeding season. More recently developed methods, such as accelerometery in aquatic species (Metcalfe *et al.*, 2016) and heart rate telemetry (Halsey *et al.*, 2019), make direct energy expenditure measurements possible in a much wider variety of systems than in the past. Where difficulties remain for direct measures of energy expenditure, observations of the intensity and duration of male–male competitive interactions can still provide useful estimates of reproductive effort.

In species with female mate choice, male reproductive effort may include investment in extravagant sexual ornaments (Clifton, Braun & Abrams, 2016). These ornaments often include antioxidant pigments such as carotenoids (Blount et al., 2003b; Giraudeau et al., 2013), and reproductive effort can be measured in terms of colouration and size, representing the magnitude of resources diverted away from antioxidant protection (Kopena, López & Martín, 2014; Kim & Velando, 2020). Sperm competition occurs when females mate with multiple males, thus forcing competition between ejaculates to fertilise a given set of eggs (Parker, 1970). In species that engage in sperm competition, sperm quality may be used as a proxy of male reproductive effort. Markers of sperm quality include sperm density, sperm swimming ability, and a variety of morphological traits that contribute to sperm competitive ability (Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014). Midpiece length may be a particularly important trait due to its association with mitochondrial density and ATP production that powers sperm motility, which may trade-off with the stability of the germline due to ROS production (Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014). A given species may have multiple modes of reproductive

effort as discussed above, and researchers should consider carefully which proxy or proxies to measure according to reproductive life history.

Increased oxidative damage levels in association with reproductive effort would indicate an oxidative cost to reproduction. However, individuals of higher quality may be able to cope with greater investment in reproduction without showing an increase in oxidative damage [the 'big house, big car' effect (Reznick, Nunney & Tessier, 2000; Metcalfe & Monaghan, 2013)]. This is illustrated in mosquito-fish (Gambusia affinis) where reductions in sperm count and velocity due to frequent mating only occurred in senescing males, whereas younger males had the capacity to maintain reproductive effort (Aich et al., 2021). We hypothesise that younger males or those in better condition will have capacity to maintain oxidative shielding responses over the course of frequent reproductive bouts compared to other individuals. To account for such individual differences, experimental manipulation of reproductive effort (Garratt et al., 2012), resource availability (Dupoué et al., 2020) and/or energetic costs (Casagrande & Hau, 2018) will be required to confirm the oxidative cost of reproduction.

Oxidative damage before reproduction is assumed to be a baseline free from any legacy of previous reproductive costs. However, this assumption may rarely be met in iteroparous species due to carry-over effects from previous breeding events (Harrison *et al.*, 2011). Therefore, when possible, targeting virgin individuals in iteroparous species may provide the most powerful test of the oxidative shielding hypothesis.

(3) Is there a step change reduction in damage in reproducers compared to non-reproducers?

The oxidative shielding hypothesis predicts a preemptive decrease in oxidative damage levels in breeding individuals (Blount *et al.*, 2016). To test for a pre-emptive decrease in oxidative damage, it is necessary to sample at three time points: before, during, and after reproduction (see panel 2 in Fig. 1). Indeed, single-time-point measurements of oxidative stress markers during a reproductive event can give a misleading picture of the oxidative costs associated with reproduction (Meniri *et al.*, 2022). Comparison between breeders and non-breeders can validate the expectation that transition to reproduction incurs a decrease in oxidative damage levels; damage levels are expected to remain relatively consistent over time in non-breeders.

Identifying non-breeding males may be challenging in some circumstances. Indeed, other than non-breeding subordinates in social groups, nearly all sexually mature males will attempt to breed to some extent, therefore discrete comparisons between breeders and non-breeders may not always be possible. Where this is the case, individuals with particularly low reproductive effort may be used, since it is possible that the cost of reproduction does not pass the threshold to trigger an oxidative shielding response (see graph 1.ii in Fig. 1). Such individuals may be compared to conspecifics with higher levels of investment – ideally where reproductive opportunity or effort has been experimentally manipulated.

Where all males breed, and the use of males with low reproductive effort in place of non-breeders cannot be justified, a more basic test of the oxidative shielding hypothesis can be made using within-individual comparisons of oxidative damage pre-, during, and post-reproduction (see panel 2 in Fig. 1). As long as there is a non-reproductive period a discrete step-change in reproductive investment should be selected, as maintaining reproductive readiness when there is minimal chance of successfully breeding is a waste of valuable resources (Stearns, 1992). For example in many seasonally breeding birds, male gonads regress outside of the breeding season, as maintaining gonads is costly (McNabb, 2000; Bauchinger, Hof & Biebach, 2007). A within-individual reduction in oxidative damage in breeding males is evidence in support of oxidative shielding (see panel 2 in Fig. 1).

Graham Birch and others

Importantly, at very high levels of male reproductive competition, any decrease in oxidative damage arising from shielding may be overwhelmed by the oxidative costs of high reproductive effort (Fig. 3). For example, in field crickets (*Gryllus bimaculatus*), males exposed to intermediate levels of sperm competition showed a reduction in oxidative damage compared to a no-competition treatment, but there was no such reduction in males exposed to high levels of sperm competition (Noguera, 2022). Levels of antioxidants were not significantly different in males in the high *versus* intermediate sperm competition treatments. These findings suggest that multiple levels of reproductive costs, naturally present or experimentally manipulated, may sometimes be required to identify an oxidative shielding response.



Fig. 3. (A) Hypothesised relationship between reproductive effort and oxidative damage indicative of an oxidative shielding response (modified from Blount *et al.*, 2016). Blount *et al.*'s (2016) figure is modified to illustrate a scenario where high reproductive effort is predicted to overwhelm the shielding response, bringing oxidative damage to levels that equal or exceed cases where there is an absence of shielding or minimal oxidative reproductive costs (such as in non-breeders, or competition-free breeders). *s* indicates the step-change reduction in damage that is hypothesised to be driven by oxidative shielding. (B) Oxidative damage sustained by male field crickets (*Gryllus bimaculatus*) experimentally exposed to three levels of reproductive competition (Noguera, 2022). Error bars show oxidative damage \pm SEM and letters indicate significant differences according to *post hoc* tests (Noguera, 2022). Noguera's (2022) results could represent a situation where oxidative shielding can be detected where levels of reproductive competition are low, yet such shielding is overwhelmed when levels of competition are relatively high. In both parts of the figure dot colours correspond to separate groups of males engaging in different levels of reproductive effort (darker denotes greater reproductive effort or higher competition). An individual's transition between minimal effort (or non-breeding) to higher effort levels, such as between breeding seasons, should show the same relationship between effort and damage accumulation.

(4) Does accumulated oxidative damage in males predict their offspring's fitness?

To test whether males shield sperm cells to protect offspring against IOD, it will be necessary to couple data on sperm oxidative damage levels and offspring paternity ascertained either through experimental design or via the establishment of a genetic pedigree. Offspring survival and (ideally) the reproductive success of offspring when they themselves reach breeding age should be monitored to assess the connection between paternal oxidative damage and offspring fitness. In the absence of controlled laboratory conditions, it may not be possible to isolate the effect of IOD on offspring fitness from a plethora of correlated environmental effects (Monaghan, 2008; Marshall et al., 2017; Jazwiec & Sloboda, 2019). When studying wild populations, relevant environmental variables such as rainfall, temperature, and food availability should therefore be measured so they can be controlled for in statistical models. Focussing on species without parental care means post-conception condition of parents cannot mask paternal intergenerational effects, providing a more controlled assessment of male oxidative shielding.

A promising avenue for study is provided by egg-laying species as the egg represents a sealed unit of maternal investment, unlike placental mammals where offspring have a physiological interaction with mothers throughout embryogenesis and lactation. The effects of male IOD can therefore be assessed more independently from maternal condition. Cross-fostering studies are similarly advantageous as the effect of parental care on offspring can be disentangled, providing a powerful controlled experimental design to test for evidence of male oxidative shielding.

V. REPRODUCTIVE LIFE HISTORY AND VARIATION IN OXIDATIVE SHIELDING

The above sections provide a guide for testing the oxidative shielding hypothesis in males but we can also make predictions of the types of systems where shielding would be plausible based on a given species' reproductive life history. We predict that the presence of oxidative shielding responses will be influenced by: (i) the magnitude of reproductive costs, which corresponds to the level of threat IOD poses to fitness in the next generation; and (ii) the extent to which IOD mitigation yields fitness pay offs (Fig. 4).

(1) Magnitude and form of reproductive cost will determine selection on shielding

One source of reproductive oxidative cost is the physical effort required to compete for mating opportunities. In elephant seals (Mirounga angustirostris), notable for having particularly costly competition over extensive periods of starvation, males were shown to have higher plasma levels of oxidative damage to lipids and DNA during the breeding season (Sharick et al., 2015). Whether this extends to DNA damage in sperm was not tested, so whether any intergenerational costs or shielding mechanisms are involved is not known. To select for an oxidative shielding response, this physical effort of competing for mates may need to be significant as in many species moderate levels of physical activity have been found to result in no increase in oxidative damage accumulation (Soulsbury & Halsey, 2018), therefore IOD may not manifest at lower levels of reproductive activity. Although oxidative shielding may not benefit males with



Fig. 4. Summary of factors that could determine the level of oxidative damage generation, the presence or effectiveness of oxidative shielding responses, and ultimately the level of intergenerational oxidative damage (IOD) passed on to the next generation with associated consequences for offspring. Dotted arrows represent causal relationships between factors determining the potential for oxidative damage or the presence/strength of a shielding response. A further level of contributing factors is linked by dotted lines. Red arrows are associated with oxidative damage, with arrow thickness indicating the magnitude of potential oxidative damage pre and post oxidative shielding, culminating in consequences for offspring fitness. Consequences for offspring as a result of IOD are given in red text. ROS, reactive oxygen species.

low levels of reproductive activity in isolated bouts, carry-over effects from the oxidative costs of past reproductive activity can erode oxidative defences (Romero-Haro *et al.*, 2016; Merkling *et al.*, 2017) which may cause IOD in subsequent reproductive bouts. Therefore, as the residual oxidative costs increase with frequency of reproductive events, there should be stronger selection for oxidative shielding.

A second type of reproductive investment is sexual ornamentation. Investment in sexual ornaments can involve antioxidants such as carotenoids, which can trade off against investment in immune defences and health (Blount et al., 2003b; Kopena et al., 2014). One of the few known cases of reproductive costs associated with sperm DNA damage has been linked to carotenoid investment into sexual signals in three-spined sticklebacks (Gasterosteus aculeatus) (Kim & Velando, 2020). Another type of reproductive investment is seasonal growth linked to reproduction, such as growth of testes in many bird species (McNabb, 2000; Bauchinger et al., 2007). Such growth is likely to lead to increased ROS production, and as such might lead to IOD (Monaghan et al., 2009; Christensen et al., 2016). A shielding response to protect offspring against the oxidative cost of sexual ornaments or seasonal gonadal growth has not been assessed.

Finally, sperm competition is thought to represent a strong evolutionary force, shaping the evolution of ejaculate fertilisation abilities in a competitive environment, for example by selecting for improved sperm quality (Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014; Simmons & Fitzpatrick, 2012). Higher metabolic activity powers more-competitive motile sperm to fertilise the egg, but this consequently increases ROS production, potentially trading off competitive ability against damage to the germline (Monaghan & Metcalfe, 2019; Silva et al., 2019). Species where highly motile sperm are selected for may need oxidative shielding mechanisms to avert such germline damage. Indeed, in zebrafish (Danio *rerio*), higher levels of male-male competition led to the production of sperm with a longer midpiece and flagellum exhibiting greater sperm DNA damage (Silva et al., 2019), likely consequences of higher oxidatively costly metabolic activity caused by this sperm phenotype (Fitzpatrick & Lüpold, 2014). Similarly, a comparative study on rodents found that higher levels of sperm competition were associated with greater DNA fragmentation (Delbarco-Trillo et al., 2016). IOD as a result of competition has been evidenced in seed beetles, where beetles with artificially induced DNA damage to sperm passed on higher mutation loads to the next generation in the presence of social competition (Baur & Berger, 2020). This suggests that seed beetles could mitigate intergenerational damage until additional social reproductive costs materialised.

Oxidative shielding against the reproductive cost of sperm competition was recently shown in field crickets (Fig. 3B; Noguera, 2022). Protein oxidative damage in all crickets predicted offspring hatching success, suggesting that antioxidant investment into the germline shielded offspring from IOD when reproductive costs appeared. Surprisingly, individuals breeding in the absence of sperm competition (i.e. with no rival) did not exhibit an antioxidant-driven shielding response. An absence of male competitors is likely to represent a highly unnatural situation for field crickets, which usually breed within high-density populations (Tregenza & Wedell, 1998). Perhaps sperm competition cues are necessary to trigger an oxidative shielding response in this species (Noguera, 2022). Overall, these results highlight that high levels of sperm competition may lead to increased sperm DNA damage, with potential consequences for transfer of IOD and offspring fitness if preventive mechanisms such as oxidative shielding are deprioritised over competitive ability.

Under conditions of sperm competition, sperm cells can encounter the seminal fluid of rival males. If seminal fluid is important in an oxidative shielding response, the sperm of rival males might take advantage of this investment. Sperm can respond to the seminal fluid of rivals, for example in the grass goby (Zosterisessor ophiocephalus) sperm of secondary mating sneaker males in the presence of rival seminal fluid increased their velocity and subsequently fertilisation rate (Locatello, Poli & Rasotto, 2013). Similar dynamics have been found in chinook salmon (Oncorhynchus tshawytscha) (Lewis & Pitcher, 2017). The antioxidants invested in the seminal fluid by previous copulators as part of an oxidative shielding response may benefit rivals. Any free protection given through the seminal fluid of previous copulators may allow greater expression of oxidatively costly competitive traits by subsequent copulators without increasing IOD, such as more motile sperm increasing fertilisation success. Hypothetically, to avoid such 'free riding', shielding mechanisms may be selected to become more intracellular, such as through cellular antioxidants like vitamin E (Lesser, 2006; Lazzarino et al., 2019), in cases where sperm competition is common.

Regardless of the form of competition, where a threshold level of energy expenditure is not reached, the body may accommodate additional ROS generated during reproduction through homeostatic mechanisms without a pre-emptive oxidative shielding response being necessary (Alonso-Alvarez, Canelo & Romero-Haro, 2017). Therefore, reproduction may not always be energetically costly enough to pass this damage accumulation threshold (see graph 1.ii in Fig. 1) (Zhang & Hood, 2016). There are plenty of examples, largely identified in females or when assessing cooperative caring effort in both sexes, where reproductive effort had seemingly no effect on future survival or condition of breeders (reviewed in Zhang & Hood, 2016), such as observed in both sexes of wandering albatross (Diomedea exulans) (Weimerskirch, 1992), and in female Columbian ground squirrels and male Tengmalm's owls (Aegolius funereus) where experimentally increased litter and brood sizes did not affect future reproduction or survival (Skibiel, Speakman & Hood, 2013; Thomson et al., 2014). Similarly, in species where males do not invest significantly into sexually competitive traits, reproductive costs may not pass a threshold where oxidative shielding would be required. An absence of shielding may be expected in species where male-male competition is rare, such as species with lifetime monogamy (Wittenberger & Tilson, 1980), as significant investment in mate competition may not be necessary to secure paternity.

(2) The payoff from protecting offspring will determine if shielding is selected

The threat of IOD may not always lead to the emergence of a shielding response (graph 2.ii in Fig. 1). There may be a trade-off for shielding with investment in other costly traits. If the payoff is not high enough, an oxidative shielding response may not be selected for, leading to unmitigated IOD transfer (graph 2.ii in Fig. 1). In such cases, we predict that breeders will have greater levels of oxidative damage than non-breeders, and the resulting paternal oxidative damage will strongly predict their offspring's fitness (see graph 3.i in Fig. 1).

The size of the payoffs of shielding may depend on the extent to which a father's reproductive fitness is determined by quality over quantity of offspring. Classical extremes are represented by *r*-selected species, which produce lots of cheap offspring, compared to *K*-selected species that invest more resources into fewer expensive offspring (McLain, 1991). In *r*-selected species, whose offspring may survive and reproduce more through chance than quality, shielding may have much less of a payoff compared to *K*-selected species that have relatively low extrinsic mortality risk.

Additionally, males' reproductive strategies within a species may impact the payoff of shielding. Theoretical models of sperm competition predict that subordinate males should invest proportionally more resources into their germline to make up for a lower access to copulations compared to dominant males, which are predicted to invest more heavily in the soma (Parker, 1990; Parker, Lessells & Simmons, 2013). Such predictions can be extended to our framework, with subordinate males predicted to invest more in oxidative shielding compared to dominant males. In house sparrows, dominant males had more oxidised and inviable sperm compared to middle hierarchy males (Mora et al., 2016) although a recent study on the same system failed to replicate this result (Losdat et al., 2019). Similarly, in three-spined sticklebacks, where large genetic variation in colour has been maintained despite sexual selection, duller morphs are maintained in the population despite reduced attractiveness to females. It was found that males with brighter carotenoid colouration, who are more attractive to females, had increased levels of DNA damage in sperm (Kim & Velando, 2020), a pattern that could be mediated by antioxidant allocation. Therefore, by extension of the predictions of sperm competition models (Parker, 1974), when certain individuals have reduced access to mates, they would be more likely to show an oxidative shielding response in order to maximise their reproductive success.

Targeting comparative analysis on species where the payoff of shielding varies between individuals or populations, such as species exhibiting alternative reproductive tactics, or strong *versus* low levels of mate competition, may be necessary to establish whether oxidative shielding is a ubiquitous mechanism for species at risk of IOD, whether it is only present in species whose life histories make shielding worth the investment, or if there are more flexible patterns of expression.

VI. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Only recently has the idea of life-history trade-offs having intergenerational consequences emerged. Intergenerational oxidative damage (IOD) may be a key factor influencing the fitness of the next generation. IOD may select for an oxidative shielding response, where an individual mitigates reproductive oxidative damage to protect the next generation.

(2) There have been few tests of the oxidative shielding hypothesis. Existing studies have focussed on females, yet males may benefit substantially from shielding as the vulnerability of sperm to oxidative damage makes males particularly prone to passing on oxidative costs of reproduction to the next generation. Additionally, the effectiveness with which males can mitigate IOD may be subject to individual condition.

(3) We present a framework and methods to test the oxidative shielding hypothesis in males. Laboratory studies may be a key first step, allowing the control and manipulation of reproductive costs and individual condition in order to understand the factors that contribute to variation in oxidative shielding.

(4) We make predictions of the plausible appearance of oxidative shielding in different systems based on insights from life-history theory. We propose that variation in the levels of reproductive costs and the payoffs from protecting offspring will determine whether oxidative shielding responses are present in males.

(5) Within-generation life-history trade-offs have been a cornerstone of evolutionary theory for 50 years. Oxidative shielding presents an opportunity to bridge an intergenerational gap that has been largely ignored in males for much of this field's history.

VII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thanks to Dr Barbara Tschirren and Dr Bram Kuijper for discussion and advice during the planning of this review.

VIII. REFERENCES

AGARWAL, A. & SAID, T. M. (2003). Role of sperm chromatin abnormalities and DNA damage in male infertility. *Human Reproduction Update* 9, 331–345.

AGARWAL, A., VIRK, G., ONG, C. & DU PLESSIS, S. S. (2014). Effect of oxidative stress on male reproduction. *The World Journal of Men's Health* 32, 1–17.

- AICH, U., HEAD, M. L., FOX, R. J. & JENNIONS, M. D. (2021). Male age alone predicts paternity success under sperm competition when effects of age and past mating effort are experimentally separated. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 288, 1955.
- AITKEN, J. (2020). Impact of oxidative stress on male and female germ cells: implications for fertility. *Reproduction* 159, 189–201.
- AITKEN, R. J. & KOPPERS, A. J. (2011). Apoptosis and DNA damage in human spermatozoa. Asian Journal of Andrology 13, 36–42.
- AL JOTHERY, A. H., VAANHOLT, L. M., MODY, N., ARNOUS, A., LYKKESFELDT, J., BÜNGER, L., HILL, W. G., MITCHELL, S. E., ALLISON, D. B. & SPEAKMAN, J. R. (2016). Oxidative costs of reproduction in mouse strains selected for different levels of food intake and which differ in reproductive performance. *Scientific Reports* 6, 1–12.
- ALDRIDGE, R. D., SIEGEL, D. S., GOLDBERG, S. R. & PYRON, R. A. (2020). Seasonal timing of spermatogenesis and mating in Squamates: a reinterpretation. *Copeia* 108, 231–264.
- AL-GUBORY, K. H., FOWLER, P. A. & GARREL, C. (2010). The roles of cellular reactive oxygen species, oxidative stress and antioxidants in pregnancy outcomes. *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology* 42, 1634–1650.
- ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C., CANELO, T. & ROMERO-HARO, A. Á. (2017). The oxidative cost of reproduction: theoretical questions and alternative mechanisms. *BioScience* 67, 258–270.
- AUSTAD, S. N. (2018). The comparative biology of mitochondrial function and the rate of aging. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 58, 559–566.
- BALES, K. L. & SALTZMAN, W. (2016). Fathering in rodents: neurobiological substrates and consequences for offspring. *Hormones and Behavior* 77, 249–259.
- BAUCHINGER, U., HOF, T. V. T. & BIEBACH, H. (2007). Testicular development during long-distance spring migration. *Hormones and Behavior* 51, 295–305.
- BAUR, J. & BERGER, D. (2020). Experimental evidence for effects of sexual selection on condition-dependent mutation rates. *Nature Ecology and Evolution* 4, 737–744.
- BIZE, P., DEVEVEY, G., MONAGHAN, P., DOLIGEZ, B. & CHRISTE, P. (2008). Fecundity and survival in relation to resistance to oxidative stress in a free-living bird. *Ecology* 89, 2584–2593.
- BLOUNT, J. D., METCALFE, N. B., ARNOLD, K. E., SURAI, P. F., DEVEVEY, G. L. & MONAGHAN, P. (2003a). Neonatal nutrition, adult antioxidant defences and sexual attractiveness in the zebra finch. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 270, 1691–1696.
- BLOUNT, J. D., METCALFE, N. B., BIRKHEAD, T. R. & SURAI, P. F. (2003b). Carotenoid modulation of immune function and sexual attractiveness in zebra finches. *Science* **300**, 125–127.
- BLOUNT, J. D., VITIKAINEN, E. I. K., STOTT, I. & CANT, M. A. (2016). Oxidative shielding and the cost of reproduction. *Biological Reviews* 91, 483–497.
- BONDURIANSKY, R. & DAY, T. (2009). Nongenetic inheritance and its evolutionary implications. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics 40, 103–125.
- BOUWSTRA, R. J., GOSELINK, R. M. A., DOBBELAAR, P., NIELEN, M., NEWBOLD, J. R. & VAN WERVEN, T. (2008). The relationship between oxidative damage and vitamin e concentration in blood, milk, and liver tissue from vitamin e supplemented and nonsupplemented periparturient heifers. *Journal of Dairy Science* 91, 977–987.
- BUI, A. D., SHARMA, R., HENKEL, R. & AGARWAL, A. (2018). Reactive oxygen species impact on sperm DNA and its role in male infertility. *Andrologia* 50, 1–10.
- CASAGRANDE, S. & HAU, M. (2018). Enzymatic antioxidants but not baseline glucocorticoids mediate the reproduction–survival trade-off in a wild bird. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 285, 20182141.
- CHABORY, E., DAMON, C., LENOIR, A., KAUSELMANN, G., KERN, H., ZEVNIK, B., GARREL, C., SAEZ, F., CADET, R., HENRY-BERGER, J., SCHOOR, M., GOTTWALD, U., HABENICHT, U., DREVET, J. R. & VERNET, P. (2009). Epididymis seleno-independent glutathione peroxidase 5 maintains sperm DNA integrity in mice. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 119, 2074–2085.
- CHAMBERS, T. J. & ANDERSON, R. A. (2015). The impact of obesity on male fertility. *Hormones* 14, 563–568.
- CHEMINEAU, P., MALPAUX, B., BRILLARD, J. P. & FOSTIER, A. (2007). Seasonality of reproduction and production in farm fishes, birds and mammals. *Animal* 1, 419–432.
- CHEN, S. J., ALLAM, J. P., DUAN, Y. G. & HAIDL, G. (2013). Influence of reactive oxygen species on human sperm functions and fertilizing capacity including therapeutical approaches. *Archives of Gynecology and Obstetrics* 288, 191–199.
- CHRISTENSEN, L. L., SELMAN, C., BLOUNT, J. D., PILKINGTON, J. G., WATT, K. A., PEMBERTON, J. M., REID, J. M. & NUSSEY, D. H. (2016). Marker-dependent associations among oxidative stress, growth and survival during early life in a wild mammal. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 283, 20161407.
- CIERESZKO, A., WOLFE, T. D. & DABROWSKI, K. (2005). Analysis of DNA damage in sea lamprey (*Petromyzon marinus*) spermatozoa by UV, hydrogen peroxide, and the toxicant bisazir. *Aquatic Toxicology* 73, 128–138.
- CILIO, S., RIENZO, M., VILLANO, G., MIRTO, B. F., GIAMPAGLIA, G., CAPONE, F., FERRETTI, G., DI ZAZZO, E. & CROCETTO, F. (2022). Beneficial effects of antioxidants in male infertility management: a narrative review. Oxygen 2, 1–11.

- CLIFTON, S. M., BRAUN, R. I. & ABRAMS, D. M. (2016). Handicap principle implies emergence of dimorphic ornaments. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 283, 1405–1417.
- COSTANTINI, D. (2018). Meta-analysis reveals that reproductive strategies are associated with sexual differences in oxidative balance across vertebrates. *Current Zoology* **64**, 1–11.
- CRAM, D. L., BLOUNT, J. D. & YOUNG, A. J. (2015a). Oxidative status and social dominance in a wild cooperative breeder. *Functional Ecology* 29, 229–238.
- CRAM, D. L., BLOUNT, J. D. & YOUNG, A. J. (2015b). The oxidative costs of reproduction are group-size dependent in a wild cooperative breeder. *Proceedings of* the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 282, 1819.
- DARBANDI, M., DARBANDI, S., AGARWAL, A., SENGUPTA, P., DURAIRAJANAYAGAM, D., HENKEL, R. & SADEGHI, M. R. (2018). Reactive oxygen species and male reproductive hormones. *Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology* 16, 1–14.
- DELBARCO-TRILLO, J., GARCÍA-ÁLVAREZ, O., SOLER, A. J., TOURMENTE, M., GARDE, J. J. & ROLDAN, E. R. S. (2016). A cost for high levels of sperm competition in rodents: increased sperm dna fragmentation. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 283, 1826.
- DUPOUÉ, A., BLAIMONT, P., ROZEN-RECHELS, D., RICHARD, M., MEYLAN, S., CLOBERT, J., MILES, D. B., MARTIN, R., DECENCIÈRE, B., AGOSTINI, S. & LE GALLIARD, J. F. (2020). Water availability and temperature induce changes in oxidative status during pregnancy in a viviparous lizard. *Functional Ecology* 34, 475–485.
- EDWARDS, A. M. & CAMERON, E. Z. (2017). Cryptic male choice: experimental evidence of sperm sex ratio and seminal fluid adjustment in relation to coital rate. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 29, 1401–1404.
- EVANS, J. P., WILSON, A. J., PILASTRO, A. & GARCIA-GONZALEZ, F. (2019). Ejaculate-mediated paternal effects: evidence, mechanisms and evolutionary implications. *Reproduction* 157, 109–126.
- FASEL, N. J., HELFENSTEIN, F., BUFF, S. & RICHNER, H. (2015). Electroejaculation and semen buffer evaluation in the microbat *Carollia perspicillata*. *Theriogenology* 83, 904–910.
- FEINBERG, J. I., BAKULSKI, K. M., JAFFE, A. E., TRYGGVADOTTIR, R., BROWN, S. C., GOLDMAN, L. R., CROEN, L. A., HERTZ-PICCIOTTO, I., NEWSCHAFFER, C. J., DANIELE FALLIN, M. & FEINBERG, A. P. (2015). Paternal sperm DNA methylation associated with early signs of autism risk in an autism-enriched cohort. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 44, 1199–1210.
- FERNÁNDEZ-DÍEZ, C., GONZÁLEZ-ROJO, S., LOMBÓ, M. & HERRÁEZ, M. P. (2016). Impact of sperm DNA damage and oocyte-repairing capacity on trout development. *Reproduction* 152, 57–67.
- FERNÁNDEZ-GONZALEZ, R., MOREIRA, P. N., PÉREZ-CRESPO, M., SÁNCHEZ-MARTÍN, M., RAMIREZ, M. A., PERICUESTA, E., BILBAO, A., BERMEJO-ALVAREZ, P., HOURCADE, J. D. D., DE FONSECA, F. R. & GUTIÉRREZ-ADÁN, A. (2008). Long-term effects of mouse intracytoplasmic sperm injection with DNAfragmented sperm on health and behavior of adult offspring. *Biology of Reproduction* 78, 761–772.
- FITZPATRICK, J. L. & LÜPOLD, S. (2014). Sexual selection and the evolution of sperm quality. *Molecular Human Reproduction* 20, 1180–1189.
- FLETCHER, Q. E., SELMAN, C., BOUTIN, S., MCADAM, A. G., WOODS, S. B., SEO, A. Y., LEEUWENBURGH, C., SPEAKMAN, J. R. & HUMPHRIES, M. M. (2013). Oxidative damage increases with reproductive energy expenditure and is reduced by food-supplementation. *Evolution* 67, 1527–1536.
- FUJIMOTO, S., TAKEDA, S., YAGI, M. & YAMAHIRA, K. (2021). Seasonal change in male reproductive investment of a fish. *Environmental Biology of Fishes* 104, 107–118.
- GARRATT, M., MCARDLE, F., STOCKLEY, P., VASILAKI, A., BEYNON, R. J., JACKSON, M. J. & HURST, J. L. (2012). Tissue-dependent changes in oxidative damage with male reproductive effort in house mice. *Functional Ecology* 26, 423–433.
- GARRATT, M., VASILAKI, A., STOCKLEY, P., MCARDLE, F., JACKSON, M. & HURST, J. L. (2011). Is oxidative stress a physiological cost of reproduction? An experimental test in house mice. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 278, 1098–1106.
- GERLINSKAYA, L. A., MASLENNIKOVA, S. O., ANISIMOVA, M. V., FEOFANOVA, N. A., ZAVJALOV, E. L., KONTSEVAYA, G. V., MOSHKIN, Y. M. & MOSHKIN, M. P. (2017). Modulation of embryonic development due to mating with immunised males. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* 29, 565–574.
- GIRAUDEAU, M., SWEAZEA, K., BUTLER, M. W. & MCGRAW, K. J. (2013). Effects of carotenoid and vitamin E supplementation on oxidative stress and plumage coloration in house finches (*Haemorhous mexicanus*). Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology – A Molecular and Integrative Physiology 166, 406–413.
- GOLDBERG, R. L., DOWNING, P. A., GRIFFIN, A. S. & GREEN, J. P. (2020). The costs and benefits of paternal care in fish: a meta-analysis. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 287(2020), 1759.
- GRUNE, T., KRÄMER, K., HOPPE, P. P. & SIEMS, W. (2001). Enrichment of eggs with n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids: effects of vitamin E supplementation. *Lipids* 36, 833–838.

- GUPTA, N. J. (2014). Role of day length in the regulation of annual testicular cycle in male black-headed munia. *Biological Rhythm Research* 45, 441–446.
- GUPTA, S., AGARWAL, A., BANERJEE, J. & ALVAREZ, J. G. (2007). The role of oxidative stress in spontaneous abortion and recurrent pregnancy loss: a systematic review. *Obstetrical and Gynecological Survey* 62, 335–347.
- HALLIWELL, B. & GUTTERIDGE, J. M. C. (2015). Free Radicals in Biology & Medicine. Oxford University Press, New York.
- HALSEY, L. G., GREEN, J. A., TWISS, S. D., ARNOLD, W., BURTHE, S. J., BUTLER, P. J., COOKE, S. J., GRÉMILLET, D., RUF, T., HICKS, O., MINTA, K. J., PRYSTAY, T. S., WASCHER, C. A. F. & CAREAU, V. (2019). Flexibility, variability and constraint in energy management patterns across vertebrate taxa revealed by long-term heart rate measurements. *Functional Ecology* 33, 260–272.
- HAQ, A. U., BAILEY, C. A. & CHINNAH, A. (1996). Effect of β-carotene, canthaxanthin, lutein, and vitamin E on neonatal immunity of chicks when supplemented in the broiler breeder diets. *Poultry Science* **75**, 1092–1097.
- HARADA, A., SHIOTA, R., OKUBO, R., YORIFUJI, M., SOGABE, A., MOTOMURA, H., HIROI, J., YASUMASU, S. & KAWAGUCHI, M. (2022). Brood pouch evolution in pipefish and scahorse based on histological observation. *Placenta* **120**, 88–96.
- HARRISON, X. A., BLOUNT, J. D., INGER, R., NORRIS, D. R. & BEARHOP, S. (2011). Carry-over effects as drivers of fitness differences in animals. *Journal of Animal Ecology* 80, 4–18.
- HARSHMAN, L. G. & ZERA, A. J. (2007). The cost of reproduction: the devil in the details. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 22, 80–86.
- HERATI, A. S., ZHELYAZKOVA, B. H., BUTLER, P. R. & LAMB, D. J. (2017). Agerelated alterations in the genetics and genomics of the male germ line. *Fertility and Sterility* 107, 319–323.
- HOOD, W. R., WILLIAMS, A. S. & HILL, G. E. (2019). An ecologist's guide to mitochondrial DNA mutations and senescence. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 59, 970–982.
- IMMLER, S. (2018). The sperm factor: paternal impact beyond genes. *Heredity* 121, 239–247.
- ISAKSSON, C., SHELDON, B. C. & ULLER, T. (2011). The challenges of integrating oxidative stress into life-history biology. *BioScience* 61, 194–202.
- JAZWIEC, P. A. & SLOBODA, D. M. (2019). Nutritional adversity, sex and reproduction: 30 years of DOHaD and what have we learned? *The Journal of Endocrinology* 242, 51–68.
- JENKINS, T. G., JAMES, E. R., ALONSO, D. F., HOIDAL, J. R., MURPHY, P. J., HOTALING, J. M., CAIRNS, B. R., CARRELL, D. T. & ASTON, K. I. (2017). Cigarette smoking significantly alters sperm DNA methylation patterns. *Andrology* 5, 1089–1099.
- JIMÉNEZ, R., BURGOS, M. & BARRIONUEVO, F. J. (2015). Circannual testis changes in seasonally breeding mammals. *Sexual Development* 9, 205–215.
- KIM, S. Y. & VELANDO, A. (2020). Attractive male sticklebacks carry more oxidative DNA damage in the soma and germline. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 33, 121–126.
- KÖLLIKER, M., ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C. & VELANDO, A. (2013). Benefits and costs of parental care. In *The Evolution of Parental Care*, pp. 40–61. Oxford Academic, Oxford.
- KOPENA, R., LÓPEZ, P. & MARTÍN, J. (2014). What are carotenoids signaling? Immunostimulatory effects of dietary vitamin E, but not of carotenoids, in Iberian green lizards. *Naturvissenschaften* **101**, 1107–1114.
- KRISHNAN, G., THANGVEL, A., LOGANATHASAMY, K., VEERAPANDIAN, C., KUMARASAMY, P. & KARUNAKARAN, M. (2015). Effect of fertility associated proteins on lipid peroxidation production in Holstein friesian semen. *Indian Journal* of Animal Sciences 85, 1176–1180.
- KUMAR, D., UPADHYA, D., SALIAN, S. R., RAO, S. B. S., KALTHUR, G., KUMAR, P. & ADIGA, S. K. (2013). The extent of paternal sperm DNA damage influences early post-natal survival of first generation mouse offspring. *European Journal of Obstetrics* and Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 166, 164–167.
- LANE, M., MCPHERSON, N. O., FULLSTON, T., SPILLANE, M., SANDEMAN, L., KANG, W. X. & ZANDER-FOX, D. L. (2014). Oxidative stress in mouse sperm impairs embryo development, fetal growth and alters adiposity and glucose regulation in female offspring. *PLoS One* 9, 1–9.
- LAZZARINO, G., LISTORTI, I., BILOTTA, G., CAPOZZOLO, T., AMORINI, A. M., LONGO, S., CARUSO, G., LAZZARINO, G., TAVAZZI, B. & BILOTTA, P. (2019). Water- and fat-soluble antioxidants in human seminal plasma and serum of fertile males. *Antioxidants* 8, 1–13.
- LESSER, M. P. (2006). Oxidative stress in marine environments: biochemistry and physiological ecology. *Annual Review of Physiology* 68, 253–278.
- LEWIS, J. A. & PITCHER, T. E. (2017). The effects of rival seminal plasma on sperm velocity in the alternative reproductive tactics of Chinook salmon. *Theriogenology* 92, 24–29.
- LOCATELLO, L., POLI, F. & RASOTTO, M. B. (2013). Tactic-specific differences in seminal fluid influence sperm performance. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 280(2012), 2891.
- LONE, S. A., MOHANTY, T. K., BAITHALU, R. K. & YADAV, H. P. (2019). Sperm protein carbonylation. Andrologia 51, e13233.

- LOSDAT, S., MORA, A. R., BELLUT, C., CHARGÉ, R., FALCHI, V., GLAUSER, G., VALLAT, A. & HELFENSTEIN, F. (2019). Social dominance, but not parasite load, affects sperm quality and sperm redox status in house sparrows. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 222, 200675.
- MADANY, J., ABRAMOWICZ, B., MILCZAK, A., WINIARCZYK, D. & WRZESNIEWSKA, K. (2019). Activities of blood superoxide dismutase, glutathione peroxidase and serum vitamin E level in dogs with age-related cataract. *Medycyna Weterynaryjna* **75**, 590–592.
- MARSHALL, H. H., VITIKAINEN, E. I. K., MWANGUHYA, F., BUSINGE, R., KYABULIMA, S., HARES, M. C., INZANI, E., KALEMA-ZIKUSOKA, G., MWESIGE, K., NICHOLS, H. J., SANDERSON, J. L., THOMPSON, F. J. & CANT, M. A. (2017). Lifetime fitness consequences of early-life ecological hardship in a wild mammal population. *Ecology and Evolution* 7, 1712–1724.
- MARTIN-HIDALGO, D., BRAGADO, M. J., BATISTA, A. R., OLIVEIRA, P. F. & ALVES, M. G. (2019). Antioxidants and male fertility: from molecular studies to clinical evidence. *Antioxidants* 8, 89.
- MCLAIN, D. K. (1991). The r-K continuum and the relative effectiveness of sexual selection. Oikos 60, 263–265.
- MCNABB, F. M. A. (2000). Thyroids. In Sturkie's Avian Physiology, Fifth Edition, pp. 461–471. Academic Press, New York.
- MENDONÇA, R., VULLIOUD, P., KATLEIN, N., VALLAT, A., GLAUSER, G., BENNETT, N. C. & HELFENSTEIN, F. (2020). Oxidative costs of cooperation in cooperatively breeding Damaraland mole-rats. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences* 287(2020), 1023.
- MÉNÉZO, Y., DALE, B. & COHEN, M. (2010). DNA damage and repair in human oocytes and embryos: a review. Zygote 18, 357–365.
- MENEZO, Y. J. R., ELDER, K. & DALE, B. (2015). Link between increased prevalence of autism spectrum disorder syndromes and oxidative stress, DNA methylation, and imprinting: the impact of the environment. *JAMA Pediatrics* 169, 1066–1067.
- MENIRI, M., EVANS, E., THOMPSON, F. J., MARSHALL, H. H., NICHOLS, H. J., LEWIS, G., HOLT, L., DAVEY, E., MITCHELL, C., JOHNSTONE, R. A., CANT, M. A. & BLOUNT, J. D. (2022). Untangling the oxidative cost of reproduction: an analysis in wild banded mongooses. *Ecology and Evolution* 12, 1–17.
- MERKLING, T., BLANCHARD, P., CHASTEL, O., GLAUSER, G., VALLAT-MICHEL, A., HATCH, S. A., DANCHIN, E. & HELFENSTEIN, F. (2017). Reproductive effort and oxidative stress: effects of offspring sex and number on the physiological state of a long-lived bird. *Functional Ecology* **31**, 1201–1209.
- METCALFE, J. D., WRIGHT, S., TUDORACHE, C. & WILSON, R. P. (2016). Recent advances in telemetry for estimating the energy metabolism of wild fishes. *Journal of Fish Biology* 88, 284–297.
- METCALFE, N. B. & ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C. (2010). Oxidative stress as a life-history constraint: the role of reactive oxygen species in shaping phenotypes from conception to death. *Functional Ecology* 24, 984–996.
- METCALFE, N. B. & MONAGHAN, P. (2013). Does reproduction cause oxidative stress? an open question. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 28, 347–350.
- MILEKIC, M. H., XIN, Y., O'DONNELL, A., KUMAR, K. K., BRADLEY-MOORE, M., MALASPINA, D., MOORE, H., BRUNNER, D., GE, Y., EDWARDS, J., PAUL, S., HAGHIGHI, F. G. & GINGRICH, J. A. (2015). Agerelated sperm DNA methylation changes are transmitted to offspring and associated with abnormal behavior and dysregulated gene expression. *Molecular Psychiatry* 20, 995–1001.
- MONAGHAN, P. (2008). Early growth conditions, phenotypic development and environmental change. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 363, 1635–1645.
- MONAGHAN, P. & METCALFE, N. B. (2019). The deteriorating soma and the indispensable germline: gamete senescence and offspring fitness. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 286, 20192187.
- MONAGHAN, P., METCALFE, N. B. & TORRES, R. (2009). Oxidative stress as a mediator of life history trade-offs: mechanisms, measurements and interpretation. *Ecology Letters* 12, 75–92.
- MORA, A. R., FIRTH, A., BLAREAU, S., VALLAT, A. & HELFENSTEIN, F. (2017). Oxidative stress affects sperm performance and ejaculate redox status in subordinate house sparrows. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 220, 2577–2588.
- MORA, A. R., MENIRI, M., GLAUSER, G., VALLAT, A. & HELFENSTEIN, F. (2016). Badge size reflects sperm oxidative status within social groups in the house sparrow *Passer domesticus. Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution* **4**, 1–10.
- MORGAN, H. L., PAGANOPOULOU, P., AKHTAR, S., URQUHART, N., PHILOMIN, R., DICKINSON, Y. & WATKINS, A. J. (2020). Paternal diet impairs F1 and F2 offspring vascular function through sperm and seminal plasma specific mechanisms in mice. *Journal of Physiology* **598**, 699–715.
- MYATT, L. (2006). Placental adaptive responses and fetal programming. *Journal of Physiology* 572, 25–30.
- NEWELL-FUGATE, A. E., NÖTHLING, J. O. & BERTSCHINGER, H. J. (2012). Seasonal changes in steroid hormone profiles, body weight, semen quality, and the reproductive tract in captive African wild dogs (*Lycaon pictus*) in South Africa. *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 178, 272–281.

1469185x, 0, Downloaded from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/brv.13012 by Test, Wiley Online Library on [08/11/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/etms-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

- NOGUERA, J. C. (2022). Sperm oxidative status varies with the level of sperm competition and affects male reproductive success. *Animal Behaviour* **189**, 83–89.
- NOGUERA, J. C., DEAN, R., ISAKSSON, C., VELANDO, A. & PIZZARI, T. (2012). Agespecific oxidative status and the expression of pre- and postcopulatory sexually selected traits in male red junglefowl, *Gallus gallus. Ecology and Evolution* 2, 2155–2167.
- O'FLAHERTY, C. (2018). Peroxiredoxin 6: the protector of male fertility. Antioxidants 7, 173.
- O'FLAHERTY, C. (2019). Orchestrating the antioxidant defenses in the epididymis. Andrology 7, 662–668.
- OLIVEIRA, P. F., TOMÁS, G. D., DIAS, T. R., MARTINS, A. D., RATO, L., ALVES, M. G. & SILVA, B. M. (2015). White tea consumption restores sperm quality in prediabetic rats preventing testicular oxidative damage. *Reproductive Biomedicine Online* **31**, 544–556.
- OLSSON, M., HEALEY, M., PERRIN, C., WILSON, M. & TOBLER, M. (2012). Sexspecific SOD levels and DNA damage in painted dragon lizards (*Ctenophorus pictus*). *Oecologia* 170, 917–924.
- PARKER, G. A. (1970). Sperm competition and its evolutionary consequences in the insects. *Biological Reviews* 45, 525–567.
- PARKER, G. A. (1974). Assessment strategy and the evolution of fighting behaviour. *Journal of Theoretical Biology* 47, 223–243.
- PARKER, G. A. (1990). Sperm competition games: raffles and roles. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 242, 1304.
- PARKER, G. A., LESSELLS, C. M. & SIMMONS, L. W. (2013). Sperm competition games: a general model for precopulatory male-male competition. *Evolution* 67, 95–109.
- PEÑA, S. T., STONE, F., GUMMOW, B., PARKER, A. J. & PARIS, D. B. B. P. (2019). Tropical summer induces DNA fragmentation in boar spermatozoa: implications for evaluating seasonal infertility. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development* **31**, 590–601.
- QIU, Y., YANG, H., LI, C. & XU, C. (2020). Progress in research on sperm DNA fragmentation. *Medical Science Monitor* 26, 1–11.
- RATO, L., DUARTE, A. I., TOMÁS, G. D., SANTOS, M. S., MOREIRA, P. I., SOCORRO, S., CAVACO, J. E., ALVES, M. G. & OLIVEIRA, P. F. (2014). Prediabetes alters testicular PGC1-α/SIRT3 axis modulating mitochondrial bioenergetics and oxidative stress. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta – Bioenergetics* 1837, 335–344.
- REZNICK, D., NUNNEY, L. & TESSIER, A. (2000). Big houses, big cars, superfleas and the costs of reproduction. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution* 15, 421–425.
- ROFF, D. (2001). Life History Evolution. In Encyclopedia of Biodiversity: Second Edition. Elsevier Inc, Oxford.
- ROMERO-HARO, A. A. & ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C. (2020). Oxidative stress experienced during early development influences the offspring phenotype. *American Naturalist* 196, 704–716.
- ROMERO-HARO, A. Á., PÉREZ-RODRÍGUEZ, L. & TSCHIRREN, B. (2022). Intergenerational costs of oxidative stress: reduced fitness in daughters of mothers that experienced high levels of oxidative damage during reproduction. *Physiological* and Biochemical Zoology 95, 1–14.
- ROMERO-HARO, A. A., SORCI, G. & ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C. (2016). The oxidative cost of reproduction depends on early development oxidative stress and sex in a bird species. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences* 283, 20160842.
- SHARICK, J. T., VAZQUEZ-MEDINA, J. P., ORTIZ, R. M. & CROCKER, D. E. (2015). Oxidative stress is a potential cost of breeding in male and female northern elephant seals. *Functional Ecology* 29, 367–376.
- SHEKARRIZ, M., DEWIRE, D. M., THOMAS, A. J. & AGARWAL, A. (1995). A method of human semen centrifugation to minimize the latrogenic sperm injuries caused by reactive oxygen species. *European Urology* 28, 31–35.
- SHOJI, H. & SHIMIZU, T. (2019). Effect of human breast milk on biological metabolism in infants. *Pediatrics International* 61, 6–15.
- SILUK, D., OLIVEIRA, R. V., ESTHER-RODRIGUEZ-ROSAS, M., LING, S., BOS, A., FERRUCCI, L. & WAINER, I. W. (2007). A validated liquid chromatography method for the simultaneous determination of vitamins a and E in human plasma. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis* 44, 1001–1007.
- SILVA, W. T. A. F., SÁEZ-ESPINOSA, P., TORIJO-BOIX, S., ROMERO, A., DEVAUX, C., DURIEUX, M., GÓMEZ-TORRES, M. J. & IMMLER, S. (2019). The effects of male social environment on sperm phenotype and genome integrity. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 32, 535–544.
- SIMMONS, L. W. & FITZPATRICK, J. L. (2012). Sperm wars and the evolution of male fertility. *Reproduction* 144, 519–534.
- SKIBIEL, A. L., SPEAKMAN, J. R. & HOOD, W. R. (2013). Testing the predictions of energy allocation decisions in the evolution of life-history trade-offs. *Functional Ecology* 27, 1382–1391.
- SOULSBURY, C. D. & HALSEY, L. G. (2018). Does physical activity age wild animals? Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution 6, 222.
- SPEAKMAN, J. R. (1993). How should we calculate CO₂ production in doubly labelled water studies of animals? *British Ecological Society* 7, 746–750.

SPEAKMAN, J. R. & GARRATT, M. (2014). Oxidative stress as a cost of reproduction: beyond the simplistic trade-off model. *BioEssays* 36, 93–106.

Graham Birch and others

- SRIVASTAVA, A., TRIVEDI, N., MALIK, S., RANI, S. & KUMAR, V. (2015). Molecular basis of photoperiodic control of reproductive cycle in a subtropical songbird, the Indian weaver bird (*Ploceus philippinus*). *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 220, 41–45.
- STEARNS, S. C. (1992). The Evolution of Life-Histories. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- TAVILANI, H., GOODARZI, M. T., VAISI-RAYGANI, A., SALIMI, S. & HASSANZADEH, T. (2008). Activity of antioxidant enzymes in seminal plasma and their relationship with lipid peroxidation of spermatozoa. *International Braz J Urol* 34, 485–491.
- TAYLOR, E. L., ARMSTRONG, K. R., PERRETT, D., HATTERSLEY, A. T. & WINYARD, P. G. (2015). Optimisation of an advanced oxidation protein products assay: its application to studies of oxidative stress in diabetes mellitus. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity 2015, 496271.
- THOMSON, R. L., GRIESSER, M., LAAKSONEN, T. & KORPIMÄKI, E. (2014). Brood size manipulations in a spatially and temporally varying environment: male Tengmalm's owls pass increased reproductive costs to offspring. *Oecologia* 176, 423–430.
- TOMRUK, A., GULER, G. & DINCEL, A. S. (2010). The influence of 1800 MHz GSMlike signals on hepatic oxidative DNA and lipid damage in nonpregnant, pregnant, and newly born rabbits. *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics* 56, 39–47.
- TREGENZA, T. & WEDELL, N. (1998). Benefits of multiple mates in the cricket Gyllus bimaculatus. Evolution 52, 1726–1730.
- VAANHOLT, L. M., MILNE, A., ZHENG, Y., HAMBLY, C., MITCHELL, S. E., VALENCAK, T. G., ALLISON, D. B. & SPEAKMAN, J. R. (2016). Oxidative costs of reproduction: oxidative stress in mice fed standard and low antioxidant diets. *Physiology and Behavior* 154, 1–7.
- VAN DE CROMMENACKER, J., KOMDEUR, J. & RICHARDSON, D. S. (2011). Assessing the cost of helping: the roles of body condition and oxidative balance in the Seychelles warbler (*Acrocephalus sechellensis*). *PLoS One* **6**, 10.
- VELANDO, A., TORRES, R. & ALONSO-ALVAREZ, C. (2008). Avoiding bad genes: oxidatively damaged DNA in germ line and mate choice. *BioEssays* 30, 1212–1219.
- VIBLANC, V. A., SCHULL, Q., ROTH, J. D., RABDEAU, J., SARAUX, C., UHLRICH, P., CRISCUOLO, F. & DOBSON, F. S. (2018). Maternal oxidative stress and reproduction: testing the constraint, cost and shielding hypotheses in a wild mammal. *Functional Ecology* 32, 722–735.
- VITIKAINEN, E. I. K., CANT, M. A., SANDERSON, J. L., MITCHELL, C., NICHOLS, H. J., MARSHALL, H. H., THOMPSON, F. J., GILCHRIST, J. S., HODGE, S. J., JOHNSTONE, R. A. & BLOUNT, J. D. (2016). Evidence of oxidative shielding of offspring in a wild mammal. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution* 4, 1–10.
- VORILHON, S., BRUGNON, F., KOCER, A., DOLLET, S., BOURGNE, C., BERGER, M., JANNY, L., PEREIRA, B., AITKEN, R. J., MOAZAMIAN, A., GHARAGOZLOO, P., DREVET, J. & PONS-REJRAJI, H. (2018). Accuracy of human sperm DNA oxidation quantification and threshold determination using an 8-OHdG immunodetection assay. *Human Reproduction* 33, 553–562.
- WAGNER, H., CHENG, J. W. & KO, E. Y. (2018). Role of reactive oxygen species in male infertility: an updated review of literature. Arab Journal of Urology 16, 35–43.
- WASDEN, M. B., ROBERTS, R. L. & DELAURIER, A. (2017). Optimizing sperm collection procedures in zebrafish. *Journal of the South Carolina Academy of Science* 15, 1558.
- WATKINS, A. J., DIAS, I., TSURO, H., ALLEN, D., EMES, R. D., MORETON, J., WILSON, R., INGRAM, R. J. M. & SINCLAIR, K. D. (2018). Paternal diet programs offspring health through sperm- and seminal plasma-specific pathways in mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 115, 10064–10069.
- WEHR, N. B. & LEVINE, R. L. (2013). Quantification of protein carbonylation. Methods in Molecular Biology 965, 265–281.
- WEIMERSKIRCH, H. (1992). Reproductive effort in long-lived birds: age-specific patterns of condition, reproduction and survival in the wandering albatross. *Oikos* 64, 464–473.
- WESTERTERP, K. R. (2017). Doubly labelled water assessment of energy expenditure: principle, practice, and promise. European Journal of Applied Physiology 117, 1277–1285.
- WITTENBERGER, J. F. & TILSON, R. L. (1980). The evolution of monogamy: hypotheses and evidence. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 11, 197–232.
- WOLFSON, A. (1952). The cloacal protuberance: a means for determining breeding condition in live male passerines. *Bird-Banding* 23, 158–165.
- XAVIER, M.J., NIXON, B., ROMAN, S. D., SCOTT, R. J., DREVET, J. R. & AITKEN, R. J. (2019). Paternal impacts on development: identification of genomic regions vulnerable to oxidative DNA damage in human spermatozoa. *Human Reproduction* 34, 1876–1890.
- XU, Y. C., YANG, D. B., SPEAKMAN, J. R. & WANG, D. H. (2014). Oxidative stress in response to natural and experimentally elevated reproductive effort is tissue dependent. *Functional Ecology* 28, 402–410.
- ZACARIOTTI, R. L., GREGO, K. F., FERNANDAS, W., SANT'ANNA, S. S. & DE BARRAS VAZ GUIMARAES, M. A. (2007). Semen collection and evaluation in

free-ranging Brazilian rattles nakes (Crotalus durissus terrificus). Zoo Biology ${\bf 26},$ 155–160.

ZENGIN, E., SINNING, C., ZELLER, T., RUPPRECHT, H. J., SCHNABEL, R. B., LACKNER, K. J., BLANKENBERG, S., WESTERMANN, D. & BICKEL, C. (2015). Activity of superoxide dismutase copper/zinc type and prognosis in a

(Received 23 January 2023; revised 9 August 2023; accepted 11 August 2023)

cohort of patients with coronary artery disease. Biomarkers in Medicine 9, 597-604.

ZHANG, Y. & HOOD, W. R. (2016). Current versus future reproduction and longevity: a re-evaluation of predictions and mechanisms. *Journal of Experimental Biology* 219, 3177–3189.